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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 25 April 2012
(2pm–4.30pm)
MINUTES
(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Arnold, Dr Bailey, Mr Barnard, Mr Bentley, Mr Burch, Mr Butler, Professor Carrabine, Mr Cornford, Dr Cox, Dr Fasli, Professor Gilbert, Dr Hulme, Dr Krikler, Professor Laurie, Mr Lichtenstein, Mr Luther, Professor Main, Professor Manson, Professor Martin, Mr Murphy, Professor Orbell, Dr Penman, Dr Pevalin, Professor Riordan, Dr Rowlands, Professor Russo, Dr Salhi, Professor Sanders, Dr Sangwine, Dr Sepulveda, Professor Sherer, Dr Smith, Professor South, Professor Stones, Miss Thoresen, Dr Wade, Professor Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Mr Cornes, Professor Henson, Mr Ignatius, Professor Jackson, Professor Lucas, Dr Nocker, Professor Pretty, Professor Rubin, Professor Tsang, Dr Woollard, Professor Whiteley

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Mr Albano, Mrs East, Mrs Endean, Miss Griffin, Ms Lucas, Ms Potter, Ms Seabrook, Mr Stock, Dr Virdee

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor made the following announcements:
	

	
	
	  

	
	The Vice-Chancellor clarified the following in the papers to Senate:


	 

	
	· Item 2(b), paper S/12/19: Dr Pam Cox’s extended appointment would run until 31 December 2012 and not 31 January 2013 as indicated in the paper.
	  79/12

	
	
	

	
	· Item 10(a), paper S/12/29 (page 115, Item 1): The full title of the course being approved was “Cert CE Local Historical Studies (Family and Community History)” rather than “Cert CE Local Historical Studies”.
	 80/12

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor noted that Dr Wayne Campbell (Academic Registrar) would be leaving the University in July to take up a senior management position at the University of Kent. The process for appointing his replacement would begin shortly and staff would be kept informed.
	 81/12

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed Mr Marc Albano as Acting Director of Finance and Dr Ceri Watkins as the new Dean of Academic Partnerships respectively to their first meeting of Senate. Mr Albano would be in post until the new Director of Finance joined the University in June 2012.
	 82/12

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:

Agenda item 9(a)

Academic Board 


	  83/12

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 18 January 2012.
	  84/12

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	 85/12

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	 86/12


	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/12/19)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of Dean of the Graduate School
	

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Pam Cox be re-appointed as Dean of the Graduate School for the following period:

1/8/12 – 31/12/12
	  87/12

	
	
	

	Re-appointment of Heads of Department

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that the following be re-appointed as Heads of Department for the periods indicated:

Professor Heather Laurie
Institute of Social and Economic Research
1/8/12-31/7/15

Professor Joanna Jackson 
School of Health and Human Sciences
1/8/13-31/7/16
	   88/12

	
	
	

	Appointment of Head of Department

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Professor Marco Francesconi be appointed as the Head of Department of Economics for the following period:

1/8/12-31/7/15
	   89/12

	
	
	

	Centre for Entrepreneurship Research – Change of Name

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	Following a recommendation from the University Steering Group, that the Centre for Entrepreneurship Research be re-titled the ‘International Centre for Entrepreneurship Research’ (ICER) under the directorship of Professor Jay Mitra with effect from 1 August 2012. The proposal for the change of name was attached as an Appendix A to paper S/12/19.
	 90/12

	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT (S/12/20)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The following issues were covered in discussion:

· The Vice-Chancellor announced that Mr Simon Neale had been appointed as Director of Estate Management to replace Mr Andrew Nightingale, who would be retiring after 31 July 2012. Mr Neale would take up his post in August 2012.

	  91/12

	
	· The report of the review of the International Academy had been considered by the University Steering Group. The report would be made public in due course as part of a consultation process.

	  92/12

	
	· In response to a question raised through the Senate Agenda Group, the Vice-Chancellor confirmed that there were no plans to move towards open plan working for academic staff. He noted the example of the new Essex Business School building, the plans for which included cellular offices for academic staff. Senate members agreed that it would be difficult to guarantee that no members of academic staff would ever be required to work in an open plan environment.   

	   93/12

	
	· The Senate Agenda Group had raised concerns about the current high number of institutional priorities and the impact on the workload of academic staff. The Vice-Chancellor highlighted in particular the plans for a new Workload Allocation Model, which would improve the transparency and comparability of workload, and the plans for academic expansion, which would increase the number of academic posts. It was noted that the University was already making appointments in Departments and Schools where staff-student ratios were considered too high. He also highlighted the existence of the University’s stress policy to support staff.  

	   94/12

	
	· The Vice-Chancellor reported that, although undergraduate applications for 2012-13 entry had been promising in all areas, the focus now had to be on maximising conversion rates, which were behind in comparison to previous years. He urged Senate members to do all they could to support this essential area of work. A big increase in visit day numbers was also noted.
	 95/12

	
	
	


	FINANCE MONITOR (S/12/21)
	

	Received
	A paper from the Acting Director of Finance setting out the University’s current financial position and later year forecasts.
	  96/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	The following issues were highlighted and discussed:

· Senate members noted that this Finance Monitor was the same version as the one that had been presented to the Strategy and Resources Committee in March 2012 but, since then, there had been updates and revisions to budgets and forecasts.
	  97/12

	
	
	

	
	· Although the report was showing a £164,000 deficit for the 2011-12 financial year, it was reported that this had now been revised to a surplus of £1.3 million due, amongst other things, to the release of funds set aside to cover inflationary costs that were not now needed.
	 98/12

	
	
	

	
	Although the report forecast a budget surplus of £3.3 million for 2012-13, a subsequent provisional announcement from HEFCE showed that the grant the University would receive for 2012-13 would be £1.4 million less than forecast and a budget surplus of £1.8 million was now forecast for that year. It was noted that the 2012-13 grant had already been revised by HEFCE three times.  
	 99/12

	
	
	

	
	· 2011-12 was the peak year of funding cuts without the impact of the Home and EU undergraduate tuition fee increase. As the income from the increased fee started to flow in, the net surplus was forecast to increase by 2015-16, although would show a slight dip in comparison to the November 2011 forecast as a result of the planned investment in academic expansion.
	  100/12

	
	
	

	
	· The University’s overall financial position was strong providing that expenditure remained under control and student numbers remained in line with those forecast.
	  101/12

	
	
	

	
	· Senate members noted the change from a 3.5% surplus target to a 5.5% cash surplus target. It was noted that this was a tougher target but would demonstrate a truer picture of the overall surplus position.
	 102/12

	
	
	

	
	· There was discussion about the University’s overall debt. Senate members noted that the 2015-16 financial year would be the peak for debt costs due to the end of the current loan repayment holiday. It was acknowledged that the University’s debt position was not extreme in comparison to other institutions. Essex had historically lower levels of debt while many institutions had been used to higher levels for some time. It was agreed that future Finance Monitors would include comparative data to enable analysis of the Essex position within the context of the wider HE sector.  
	 103/12

	STUDENT CHARTER WORKING GROUP (S/12/22)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Mr Richard Barnard (Dean of Humanities and Comparative Studies), who chaired the Student Charter Working Group.
	   104/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	Mr Barnard described the work of the Group and thanked all those who had been involved. He noted the useful revisions following consideration by the Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee and Academic Board. 
	  105/12

	
	
	

	
	Following brief discussion, Senate agreed that the text of the Charter should be amended slightly as below:
	 106/12

	
	
	

	
	"ensure that we have your up to date contact details during your time at Essex and after you are invited to join our alumni community at the end of your studies"
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That the Student Charter be approved with immediate effect, subject to the minor revision shown above. 
	  107/12

	
	
	

	
	
	

	GRADUATE STRATEGY (S/12/23)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Dr Pam Cox (Dean of the Graduate School).
	  108/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	Dr Cox introduced the paper, stating that it provided an opportunity for Senate to comment on the revised Graduate Strategy, which followed the success of the 2010-14 strategy. The external environment had changed considerably since the previous strategy, particularly due to the new undergraduate funding regime being introduced from 2012-13. Successes following the previous strategy included increased applications for postgraduate research, the development of a PhD skills programme and an increase in PhD submission rates.
	  109/12

	
	
	

	
	Within an environment of more concentrated research and doctoral funding, four strategic areas were highlighted as part of the new strategy:

· Recruitment and funding;

· Progression, retention and degree outcomes;

· Research environment; and
· Innovation and quality assurance.
	 110/12

	
	
	

	
	Senate members welcomed the strategy, noting the importance of access to quality intelligence and data regarding developments related to competitor institutions and disciplines, as well as the need to ensure fees and pricing were tied into the strategy. 
	 111/12

	RESEARCH IMPACT (S/12/24)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A discussion paper prepared by Professor David Sanders (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Research and Enterprise)
	  112/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	Professor Sanders introduced two members of academic staff to present case studies on the impact of research projects that they were involved in. The case studies covered environmental sustainability and determinants of financial capability and were welcomed by Senate members as a useful introduction to the discussion. 
	  113/12

	
	
	

	
	Professor Sanders highlighted key points in the discussion paper, noting the growth in the importance attached to research impact. A 20% weighting in the forthcoming Research Excellence Framework (REF) could be followed by an increase to as much as 40% for the subsequent REF. He stated that knowledge exchange and research impact were often interchangeable and that, while every researcher was not required to deliver impact linked to their research, it was important that at least some research in every Department or School within the University did so.
	 114/12

	
	
	

	
	The following issues were covered during subsequent discussion:

· It was acknowledged that, while it was important to share good and best practice via the development of online resources, staff would not be required to publish case studies for public online access against their will. However, the importance of publicising and demonstrating the University’s strengths through research impact case studies was highlighted.
	 115/12

	
	
	

	
	· The importance of embedding the concept of impact into research culture at Essex was underlined, although it was reiterated that, while the University was already engaged in impact, we were not yet always describing it as such.
	 116/12

	
	
	

	
	· The positive benefits of collective bodies of research were noted. It was suggested that, in some circumstances, it would be sensible to include the publications of several colleagues as an indication of the body of ‘founding research’. 
	 117/12

	
	
	

	
	· There was discussion about the role of testimonials in demonstrating impact and the need to use contacts to maximise the development and use of testimonials.
	 118/12

	
	
	

	
	· Senate members noted the balance between subject knowledge and presentational skill. While individual researchers were the experts regarding the field and discipline of their research, the University may sometimes be required to provide professional support and expertise in developing case studies. Consideration was actively being given to central resourcing in this area.
	 119/12

	
	
	

	
	· It was noted that academic staff required time to devote to research and the impact of other activities, such as administrative load, needed to be considered when agreeing workload for individual staff members. The importance of a transparent Workload Allocation Model was highlighted as a way to protect staff and safeguard appropriate levels of research time.  
	 120/12

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT TERMLY TO THE SENATE
	

	
	

	Academic Board (S/12/25)
	

	
	

	(i) Approval of new Research Awards
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	that the following new PhD titles be approved for introduction with immediate effect:

Department of Sociology

Integrated PhD in Sociology (with MA Sociology exit route)
Integrated PhD in Criminology (with MSc Criminology and Socio-legal Research exit route or MSc Organised Crime, Terrorism and Security exit route)
	  121/12

	
	
	

	(ii) Approval of Discontinuation of Research Awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following PhD titles be discontinued with immediate effect:
Department of Economics

MPhil/PhD in Applied Economics and Data Analysis
Institute of Social and Economic Research

PhD in Sociology

MA by dissertation in Applied Social and Economic Research
MPhil/PhD in Applied Economics and Data Analysis
	   122/12

	
	
	

	(iii) Proposed new Regulation Relating To Academic Conduct
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the new regulation relating to Academic Conduct as set out in paper S/12/25 be introduced with effect from 2012-13.
	  123/12

	
	
	

	(iv) Amendment to Regulation 9.2.4 on Travel Grants
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the regulation governing the Federation of Business and Professional Women’s Club Travel Grant as set out in paper S/12/25 be amended with effect from October 2012.
	  124/12

	
	
	

	(v) Amendments to Regulations to incorporate Roles of Associate Deans
	

	
	
	

	Noted


	Senate members noted that the Academic Registrar was responsible for ensuring that the Ordinances, Regulations and Procedures were revised appropriately to take into account and incorporate the establishment of the new Associate Dean roles.
	 125/12

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that amendments to the Ordinances, Regulations and Procedures to incorporate the roles of Associate Deans, as described in paper S/12/25, be approved with effect from October 2012.
	 126/12

	
	
	

	(vi) Departmental Student Support Policy
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Policy for Departmental Support as set out in paper S/12/25 (Appendix A) be approved for introduction with effect from the 2012-13 academic year.
	  127/12

	
	
	

	(vii) Report from the Rules of Assessment Review Group
	

	
	
	

	
	(i) Postgraduate Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment as set out in paper S/12/25 be approved.
	  128/12

	
	
	

	
	(ii) Undergraduate Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	There was discussion about the proposals contained in the report from the Rules of Assessment Review Group regarding study abroad that were recommended to come into effect for the 2011-12 academic year. It was noted that the changes were common practice across the sector and were interim arrangements designed to ensure the year abroad was not detrimental to students while a full review of marks conversion for the study abroad year was being led by the Associate Dean (Student Mobility). Senate members agreed that it was important for proposals resulting from the review to come before Senate. 
	 129/12

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment as set out in paper S/12/25 and Appendix B be approved.
	 130/12

	
	
	

	(viii) Report of the Academic Offences Procedures Review Group
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Academic Offences Procedures as set out in paper S/12/25 (Appendix C) be amended with effect from 2012-13.
	 131/12

	
	
	

	(ix) Extenuating Circumstances: Documentary Evidence requirements for Coursework
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the undergraduate and postgraduate taught extenuating circumstances policies, as set out in paper S/12/25, be amended with effect from 2012-13.
	 132/12

	
	
	

	(x) Variation to Rules of Assessment for Undergraduate Awards in the School of Computer Science & Electronic Engineering
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment for Undergraduate Awards in the School of Computer Science & Electronic Engineering, as set out in paper S/12/25, be approved with effect from 2012-13.
	 133/12

	
	
	

	(xi) Variation to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment for East 15 Acting School
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the variation to the BA Community Theatre, as set out in paper S/12/25, be amended with immediate effect.
	 134/12

	
	
	

	(xii) Variation to Rules of Assessment for the University’s Partnership with Kaplan Open Learning
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the variation to the Rules of Assessment for the University’s Partnership with Kaplan Open Learning, as set out in paper S/12/25 (Appendices D and E), be approved with immediate effect. 
	 135/12

	
	
	

	(xiii) Variation to Credit Framework for  a Masters Degree in Essex Business School MSc International Management
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the extension of a current variation (which exists for the MBA in Essex Business School) , which allows the use of 10 credit modules within the course structure be approved with effect from 2012-13.
	 136/12

	
	
	

	(xiv) Researcher Experience Committee
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the change of title from ‘Researcher Experience Committee’ to ‘Doctoral Strategy Committee’ be amended as set out in paper S/12/25 (Appendix F).
	 137/12


	
	
	

	(xv) Proposal to amend the Membership of the Board to include the Students’ Union Vice-President (International)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Students’ Union Vice-President (International) be added to the appointed membership of Academic Board with immediate effect.
	 138/12

	
	
	

	Academic Partnerships Board (S/12/26)
	

	
	
	

	(i) Validation of new courses
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following course be validated for delivery at Escuela Superior de Comunicación, Imagen y Sonido (CEV), Madrid (College of Communication, Image and Sound), for a period of five years commencing September 2012, subject to the conditions in the validation report being met by agreed deadlines:

· BA (Hons) Creative Media Production (level 6 progression route)
	  139/12

	
	
	

	(ii) Amendment to Course Titles
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That the following change of title be approved with immediate effect:
South Essex College


from:
CertHE Production for Live Performance


to:
CertHE Production for Live Performance and Events
	  140/12

	
	
	

	(iii) Discontinuation of Courses
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be discontinued for new entrants with immediate effect:

South Essex College
· FdA Business Studies

· FdA Interior Design
	 141/12

	
	
	

	(iv) Revalidation of existing courses
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be revalidated for delivery by Kaplan Open Learning for a period of five years:

Kaplan Open Learning:  University of Essex Online

· CertCE Business Studies

· CertHE Business Studies (embedded award)

· DipHE Business Studies (embedded award)

· FdA Business and Management

· FdA Leadership and Management

· FdA Marketing and Sales Management

· BA (Hons) Business and Management (level 6 progression route)

· BA (Hons) Business and Management
	  142/12


	
	
	

	(v) Institutional review of Colchester Institute
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that Colchester Institute continues to be of an appropriate standard for the delivery of programmes leading to awards of the University of Essex and should be re-approved as a partner institution for a period of five years from 2011-12.
	  143/12

	
	
	

	(vi) Extension of validation
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Institutional validation of the partnership with Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust be extended by one year as a result of the external reviews the Trust was engaged in during 2011-12. An Institutional Review would be scheduled in the autumn term 2012-13.
	  144/12

	
	
	

	Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee (S/12/27)
	

	
	
	

	(i) Membership and Terms of Reference
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Students’ Union Vice-President (International) be added to the ex officio membership of the Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee.
	  145/12

	
	
	

	UCS Joint Academic Committee (S/12/28)
	

	
	
	

	(i) Changes to Committee Terms of Reference
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the changes to the terms of reference of the Committee as outlined in paper S/12/28 (Appendix A) be approved with immediate effect.
	 146/12

	
	
	

	(ii) Institutional Review of UCS Great Yarmouth
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that UCS Great Yarmouth be reapproved as a partner institution of the University of East Anglia and the University of Essex for a period of five years commencing September 2012, subject to the conditions in the institutional review report being met by the agreed deadlines.
	 147/12

	
	
	

	(iii) Change Of Course Title
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the title of CertHE Sports Development and Coaching at UCS Bury St Edmunds be changed to CertHE Sports Coaching and Development with immediate effect.
	  148/12

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the title of BA (Hons) Dance in the Community at UCS Ipswich be changed to BA (Hons) Dance, with effect from September 2012 (for new students only).
	  149/12

	
	
	

	(iv) Course discontinuation
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that CertHE Sustainable Land Use Management at UCS Otley be discontinued with immediate effect.
	 150/12

	
	
	


	REPORTS OF FACULTY BOARDS
	

	
	

	Humanities and Comparative Studies (S/12/29)
	

	
	
	

	(i) Approval of new awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following awards in the Department of History be introduced with effect from October 2012:

· BA History and Film

· BA History and Film (Including Year Abroad)

· CertCE Local Historical Studies (Family and Community History)

	  151/12

	
	ii. that the following awards in the School of Philosophy and Art History be introduced with effect from October 2012:

· BA History of Art and History

· BA History of Art and History (Including Year Abroad)
	 152/12

	
	
	

	(ii) Amendment to award titles
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following changes of title be approved in the Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities with effect from October 2012:

from:
BA American (United States)Studies [T708]
to:
BA American (United States) Studies (Including Year Abroad)
from:
BA American (United States) Studies with Film [T7W6]
to:
BA American (United States) Studies with Film (Including Year Abroad)
from:
BA Criminology and American Studies [MT27]
to:
BA Criminology and American Studies (Including Year Abroad)
from:
BA Humanities [QV00]
to:
BA Humanities (Including Year Abroad)
from:
BA Latin American Studies [T711]
to:
BA Latin American Studies (Including Year Abroad)
	  153/12

	
	
	

	Law and Management (S/12/30
	

	
	
	

	(i) Approval of new awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following programmes be approved with effect from October 2012:

· BA Human Rights (f/t only)

· MSc Marketing and Brand Management
	 154/12

	
	
	


	(ii) Discontinuation of Awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following awards in Essex Business School be discontinued with effect from October 2012:

· MSc Management Psychology
· MSc Corporate Governance

· MSc Management, Marketing and Society
· MA Management Studies
	 155/12

	
	
	

	(iii) Amendment to award titles
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i.        that the following award title be changed with effect from  October 2012:

from:
MSc Global Project Innovation Management 

to:

MSc Global Project Management
	 156/12

	
	
	

	Science and Engineering (S/12/31)
	

	
	
	

	(i) Approval of new awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following awards in the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering be introduced with effect from October 2012:
· MSc Electronic Engineering (F/T and P/T)

· MEng Electronic Engineering (F/T Integrated Masters) (H613)
	 157/12

	
	
	

	(ii) Discontinuation of awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following award in the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering be discontinued with effect from October 2012:                    

· MSc Computer Security (P/T) (G49324)
	  158/12

	
	
	

	
	ii. that the following award in the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering be discontinued with effect from October 2013:                    

· MSc Computer Security (F/T) (G49312)
	 159/12

	
	
	

	(iii) AMENDMENT TO AWARD TITLES  
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following change of titles be approved for students entering 
Stage 1 with effect from October 2012: 


from:  
BEng Computers and Electronics (3 yr) (GH4P)


to:  
BEng Computers with Electronics (3 yr) (GH4P)
from:  
BEng Computers and Electronics (Including Year Abroad) (GH4Q)

to:  
 BEng Computers with Electronics (Including Year abroad) (GH4Q)
	 160/12


	
	
	

	
	ii.
that the following change of title be approved with effect from October 2013: 

from:
MSc Computer and Information Networks 

to: 
MSc Computer Networks and Security 


	 161/12

	
	Secretary’s Note: The structure of this award will be changed slightly to include some additional modules. A full-time and part-time version of the award will be offered to students with effect from entry in 2013-14.  
	 162/12

	
	
	

	(iv) Periodic Reviews
	

	
	
	

	
	i. that the following programmes in the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering should continue until the next cycle of periodic review:

· BSc Computer Science (G400)

· BSc Computer Science (Including Year Abroad) (G401)

· BSc Computer Networks (G420)

· BSc Computer Games (G610)

· BSc Information and Communication Technology (GH56)

· BSc Software Engineering (G611)

· MSci Computer Science (G402)

· BEng Computer Systems Engineering (H650)

· BEng Computers and Electronics (GH4P)

· BEng Computers and Electronics (4 Year) (F) (GH46)

· BEng Electronic Engineering (H610)

· BEng Electronic Engineering (Including Year Abroad) (H611)

· BEng Telecommunication Engineering (H641)


	 163/12

	
	Secretary’s Note: BSc Software Engineering (G611) was discontinued with effect from October 2010, however there are still some students studying on the programme.
	 164/12

	
	
	

	Social Sciences (S/12/32)
	

	
	
	

	i. Approval of new awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i.    that the following awards in the Department of Sociology be introduced from  October 2012:

· BA Sociology with Psychosocial Studies

· BA Sociology with Social Anthropology (including year abroad)
	 165/12

	
	
	

	
	ii. that the following pathway be introduced for MA Sociology from October 2012:

· MA Sociology (Qualitative Research)
	 166/12

	
	
	

	
	[Secretary’s Note: This pathway is applied on the basis of student option choices and is not an admitting pathway].
	

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor has approved the following award in the Department of Government with effect from October 2012: 

· MA Politics
	 167/12

	
	
	

	
	[Secretary’s Note: Please be aware that this is a different course to the MA Politics (now MA Political Science) listed below. The title change below has been implemented to better reflect the current content and nature of the course, which is methods-intensive. This new MA course will offer students a wider range of modules than the MA Political Science]. 
	

	
	
	

	iii. Reintroduction of Discontinued Awards
	

	
	
	

	
	i. that the following awards in the Department of Language and Linguistics be

         reintroduced from October 2012:

· MA Language Acquisition

· MA Psycholinguistics and Neurolinguistics
	 168/12

	
	
	

	iv. Temporary Discontinuation of Awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following award in the Department of Language and Linguistics be 

        temporarily discontinued from October 2012:

· MA Language Disorders

· MA English for Specific Purposes
	 169/12

	
	
	

	
	ii. that the following pathways for MA Sociology be temporarily discontinued from October 2012:

· MA Sociology (Contemporary Social Theory)

· MA Sociology (Intimacy and Gender)
	 170/12

	
	
	

	
	[Secretary’s Note: These pathways are applied on the basis of student option choices and are not admitting pathways].
	

	
	
	

	(iii) Amendment To Award Titles
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i.
that the following changes of title be approved with effect from October 2012:


from:
BA Sociology of Language

to:
BA Linguistics and Sociology

from:
BA Sociology of Language (including year abroad)

to:
BA Linguistics and Sociology (including year abroad)

from:      MA European Integration and Politics

to:          MA Multilevel Governance in Europe

from:      MA Politics
to:          MA Political Science

from:      MSc European Integration and Politics

to:          MSc Multilevel Governance in Europe
	 171/12

	
	
	

	International Academy/Inter-Faculty Board (S/12/33)
	

	
	
	

	(i) Approval of new Awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards in the Centre for Professional Development Studies be introduced with effect from May 2012:

Postgraduate Diploma in Professional Practice (Leadership)

Postgraduate Diploma in Professional Practice (Teaching and Learning)

Postgraduate Diploma in Professional Practice (Social Work)

Postgraduate Diploma in Professional Practice (Therapeutic Approaches)

Postgraduate Diploma in Professional Practice (Safeguarding)
	 172/12

	
	
	

	(ii) Changes to Award Titles
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following change to the award be approved in the International Academy with immediate effect:
from:     BSc Computers and Electronics (four-years including foundation year) (GH46)
to:
BEng Computers and Electronics (four-years including foundation year) (GH46)
	 173/12

	
	
	

	
	that the following change of title be approved in the International Academy with effect from October 2012:
from:     BEng Computers and Electronics (four-years including foundation year) (GH46)
to:         BEng Computers with Electronics (four-years including foundation year) (GH46)
	 174/12

	
	
	

	(iii) Discontinuation Of Awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following award be discontinued in the International Academy with effect from October 2012:

· BSc Health Studies degree (four-years including foundation year)
	 175/12

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT ANNUALLY TO SENATE
	

	
	
	

	Honorary Degrees Committee (S/12/34)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved

	that the amendments to the guidelines for nominations for the award of Honorary Degrees, as set out in paper S/12/34 (Appendix A), be approved with immediate effect.
	    176/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	The approval of the nominations for the award of Honorary Degrees at University of Essex graduation ceremonies held in 2012, the Honorary Fellowship, the Alumnus of the Year and Honorary Degrees by the University’s partner institutions, as set out in paper S/12/34.
	 177/12

	
	
	

	APPOINTMENT OF THE VICE-CHANCELLOR (S/12/35)

	
	
	

	Noted


	In accordance with the University’s Statutes and Ordinances, Council has approved the appointment of Professor Anthony Forster as the University’s next Vice-Chancellor, to succeed Professor Colin Riordan when he stands down as Vice-Chancellor at the end of August 2012.
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	In accordance with precedent, on appointment, the title of Professor of the University of Essex should be conferred on Professor Forster.
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the title of Professor of the University of Essex be conferred on Professor Forster with effect from 1 August 2012.
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Mr Richard Stock
Deputy Academic Registrar
25 April 2012
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